TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE DECEMBER 15TH, 2011 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on December 15th, 2011 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect on our troops that are leaving Iraq, and to all the wars we have been involved in with thoughts of peace for everyone in this holiday season and the new year.


Roll Call: Mark D’Agostino - absent



    Thomas Dewhirst - present



    Christopher Flynn – present



    Johanna Shafer - present



    Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance was Attorney William Bogle, Jr.  Supervisor Stern added that Councilman D’Agostino was at his children’s Christmas play.

REPORTS:

1. TOWN BOARD LIAISON REPORTS:

Councilman Flynn stated that the ZBA did not meet last night.

Councilman Dewhirst could not make the CAC as he was sick

Councilwoman Shafer did not have a report from the recent Fire Commissioners’ meeting as she had to leave early for a Town Board meeting, and stated that the Planning Board had discussed two items that they would take further action on.

3. HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: Hwy. Supt. Jim Myers did not attend the meeting.

4. COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT: Leg. Kelsey did not attend the meeting.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:
Joe Norton, Hobbs Lane – spoke of an illegal slaughtering house issue on Hobbs Lane, that Agriculture and Markets’ laws were not being followed, that this “farm” of 7.6 acre parcel had been sold as a residential property with a barn, that the usage has been expanded, appropriate permits were needed, and that the operation was encroaching on the neighbors’ properties.  Supervisor Stern stated that written proof should be submitted to the Town Hall.

Charles Hanlon, Hobbs Lane – on the same issue, said that animals were suffering, were being housed in small pens and then killed.  This should be ended.

Al Buechele, Hobbs Lane – spoke of pigs getting out, tearing up his yard, animals being hit by cars, had seen butchering and was hoping that something could be done.

Attorney Bogle – this is a code issue that should be brought to the Building Inspector.

Joe Norton – had taken pictures and had seen 35 vehicles from all over wanting to buy cheap meat; these were not family members and the owner was running a business.

Mr. Hanlon – asked if this person was a resident.  Supervisor Stern stated that he was a renter and did not own the property.

Peter Bove, Hobbs Lane – stated that the Highway Department has caused destruction of his property by cutting back trees that were near the road, and handed in pictures.  Councilman Dewhirst would discuss this matter with Hwy. Supt. Myers.

Ron Shaner, Trestle Lane – requested that the Transfer Station area be used again for a mortar shoot on Saturday, June 16th from 7 AM to 7 PM.  Also requested that the Highway Department make a berm near the shooting area.  Supervisor Stern said that this matter would be placed on the Board’s January agenda.

Mike Shaffer, Decker Road – mentioned that many votes had been taken at the workshop meeting and that he thought that item #1 under “Actions Taken…” was discriminatory.

Ed Hoxsie, County Farmland Protection Board – the Hobbs Lane problem had never been brought to his board.  Animal carcasses could be a Health Department issue, and if the animals’ housing is proper, the farmer can be charged if animals get loose.

Mark Stern, Market Lane – was concerned as Mike Shaffer was about “baiting” a member of the public regarding copies of a petition that hundreds of people were 
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concerned about.  Councilman Dewhirst stated that he had only brought up the cost of the paper.

DISCUSSION ITEMS:

1. RPG ESCROW ISSUE: This matter was put off until later. 
2. PLANNING BOARD ESCROW POLICY: Planning Board Chairman Board Bob Butts stated that they had begun discussing this matter and would review it further with the Town Attorney and the Town Board, perhaps at a workshop.

3. PROCUREMENT POLICY: Discussion followed with further comments expected at another meeting.

4. RECREATION COMMISSION’S “ZUMBA” REQUEST”: This matter was approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer with the following requirements: a certificate of insurance for $1 million, a facility use form and acknowledgements signed by the participants.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Chris Flynn – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent.  Motion carried.

5. FIRE DISTRICT 2010 AUDIT AVAILABLE: Mention was made the Fire District’s 2010 audit was available in the Town Clerk’s office.

6. VACANCIES ON THE SCENIC ROAD COMMISSION, AND THE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS: One applicant for the Scenic Roads and the Zoning Board had been received, but an ad will be placed again.

7. BARTON LANE PRIVATE ROAD REQUEST: The residents of Barton Lane had requested that their road be abandoned by the Town and be made private.  Attorney Bogle stated that an easement and maintenance agreement be signed by all of the owners and have a homeowners’ association agreement or a separate corporation be formed, and a quitclaim deed be filed.  The Town would also need the metes and bounds of the area.  Hwy. Supt Myers and the Fire Company will be reviewing the submitted survey.  This matter will be discussed at another meeting.

ACTIONS TAKEN AT THE TOWN BOARD WORKSHOP – MONDAY, DEC. 12TH, 2011: (See the 12/12/11 Minutes)

1. APPROVAL TO BILL A RESIDENT FOR COPIES OF A PETITION FOR TOWN BOARD MEMBERS: After this bill was approved, Virginia Stern made a motion to rescind sending this bill, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  After further discussion a Roll Call Vote was taken as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Chris Flynn – no; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – no; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent.  Motion did not carry as there was a tie vote.

2. RECREATION COMMISSION APPOINTMENT: Samantha Cole was appointed to fill the vacancy on the Rec. Commission.

3. PLANNING BOARD APPOINTMENT: Gary Lovett was appointed to fill this vacancy on the Planning Board.

4. TRANSFER STATION APPOINTMENT: Charles Shaffer was appointed to be the new Transfer Station attendant.

5. TAX COLLECTOR APPOINTMENT: Oliver Orton was appointed to fill the Tax Collector vacancy.

6. GRANTING OF 2 CONTINUING EDUCATION CREDITS FOR ATTENDANCE AT HISTORIC PRESERVATION WORKSHOP: The Town Board approved credits be

Town Board Minutes

12/15/111, page 3

given to Planning and Zoning Board members who attended the workshop in the Town in November.

7. POLICY FOR APPROVED RESOURCES FOR C.E. CREDITS FOR PLANNING AND ZONING BOARDS:  The Town Board approved a policy for continuing education credits from various agencies for Planning and Zoning mandatory training.

8. APPROVED MINUTES FROM NOVEMBER MEETINGS: The minutes of the November 10th regular meeting and the two Special Meetings on Nov. 15th and Nov. 17th were approved as written.  The 2012 Town Board Meeting Schedule was also approved.

ITEMS REQUIRING VOTES:

1. SHELLEY HILL ROAD BRIDGE RECONSTRUCTION CONTRACT AND RESOLUTION: Due to FEMA requirements, prevailing wage standards and other considerations, the cost to replace the Shelley Hill Road Bridge had risen considerably.  To cover the higher expenses, the following resolution was offered:
                                          RESOLUTION # 27 for 2011

EMERGENCY REPAIR WORK FOR SHELLY HILL ROAD AS A RESULT OF CULVERT AND BRIDGE DAMAGE FROM TROPICAL STORMS IRENE AND LEE
WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has among its road inventory Shelly Hill Road in the Town of Stanford, County of Dutchess, and State of New York, which is a Town Road, and 

WHEREAS, the natural disasters of Tropical Storms Irene and Lee in August and September 2011 have inflicted damage on the Town of Stanford, and in particular the bridge or culvert crossing for Shelly Hill Road, washing it out and making the road impassable due to erosion, water damage and loss of the culvert and bridge, which must be replaced, and

WHEREAS, the State of New York, and Governor Andrew M. Cuomo, have declared the areas affected by Hurricane Irene and Lee to have suffered greatly from such natural disasters, and there is the need to take emergency action to repair such bridges, culverts, and traveled ways to restore access and travel along such roads, and has along with the NYS Department of Environmental Conservation (the DEC) waived the requirements for permits to allow for quick rebuilding (Governor's release dated August 30, 2011), and 

WHEREAS, due to the emergencies and damage, and the need to perform the work as soon as possible to restore the road, and with winter weather ahead, the Town of Stanford has no time to formally bid out the emergency work, or receive multiple bids or quotes, and the Town Highway Department has secured the bid and services of Town & County Bridge and Rail ("TCBR"), pursuant to the letter dated September 23, 2011, which can install the box culvert, headwalls footings and wing walls, as outline in such letter, which can be completed before winter sets in, and is under the NYS guidelines for prevailing wage, and

WHEREAS, the DEC and FEMA, as well as Dutchess County Soil and Water, have required changes to the work to be done to complete this project, and the Highway Superintendent has worked with the DEC, Dutchess County Soil and Water and FEMA to get any necessary permits or to determine the work to be done for this project, and 

WHEREAS, due to the changes required by DEC and FEMA, additional work has been required, and the bid of TCBR has been amended as is attached, with the work of Fastracs as subcontractor of TCBR, so that the complete bid and contract with TCBR is a lump sum contract of $243,100.00, and 


WHEREAS, the Highway Superintendent has confirmed the work in the revised bid to be necessary, reasonable, and acceptable, to complete the emergency work on the bridge that is still out, and is necessary to have the repair done immediately so as to restore service to this road and area as soon as possible, and confirms that the work is emergency work, and

WHEREAS, the Highway Superintendent is recommending the acceptance of this bid, and for the Town to award the bid, and to recover from FEMA or any other Federal, State or local agency for such disaster relief or claim for reimbursement of the cost.

Town Board Minutes

12/15/11, page 4

NOW, BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF STANFORD, as follows:

1. The Town Board hereby determines that the bridge and culvert repair on Shelly Hill Road is an emergency, and waives the requirements of formal bids for the work due to the emergency nature of the repair, to reopen the road.

2. That the bid of TCBR dated September 23, 2011, and amended as of December 2, 2011 for $243,100.00 as a Lump Sum Contract as is set forth therein for the work for the culvert replacement is accepted as stated, provided that TCBR file a statement of compliance with prevailing wage. The additional page shall be added to the bid/letter of December 2, 2011, whereby TCBR acknowledges it is the General Contractor on a lump sum contract, and that it shall pay and certify that prevailing wage has been complied with in this contract and any sub contracts. 

3. That the Town shall pay for the cost of the repair out of the Town Highway Contingency funds. 

4. That the Town Highway Department shall apply for all reimbursement for such repair as is possible under FEMA, or other Federal, State or Local programs. Such funds, when and if received, shall replace the funds used for the project.

5. The Town Highway Department will notify the DEC of the intended action, however it shall not have to apply for a permit, pursuant to the Governor's release, for the work to be done in the stream, except as already may have been applied for and received by the Town.

6. This Resolution specifically modifies and replaces Resolution # 22 for 2011.

On December 15, 2011, at a special meeting of the Town Board duly called and noticed, a motion was made by Supervisor Virginia Stern, and seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer, to approve this resolution. A Roll Call vote was held, as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Chris Flynn – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent. 

The Resolution was passed by the affirmative vote of the four members of the Town Board that were present and thereby adopted.

Dated:
December 15, 2011.

2. C.A.C. SECRETARY: With the recommendation of the Conservation Advisory Commission, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to appoint Sonia Barrenger as the C.A.C. secretary.  Motion carried with al present voting in favor.

3. ACCEPT KAREN SERGIO’S RESIGNATION FROM THE C.A.C.: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to accept Karen Sergio’s resignation from the Conservation Advisory Commission.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.  This position will be advertised.

4. ACCEPT AARON ZEYHER’S RESIGNATION FROM THE FARM & AGRICULTURE COMMITTEE: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to accept Aaron Zeyher’s resignation from the Farm & Ag Committee.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.  This position will be advertised.

5. FARM & AG COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS:  Three applicants had been interviewed and a letter from Mark Burdick had been received to recommend their appointments.  A motion was then made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer to appoint Dolores Straley, Don Lewis and Mike Picinelli to be the new Farm & Ag Committee members.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.  

6. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #4 OF 2011 – TAX BILL INSERTS: After a public hearing had been held in November, a resolution to approve the passage of this local law was made as follows:
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Resolution # 28 of 2011

To Approve the Passage of

Local Law Number 4 for 2011

Town of Stanford, County of Dutchess, State of New York

         A LOCAL LAW TO PERMIT ENCLOSURES IN TAX BILLS

The State of New York Tax Law, section 1826, requires that any insert such as a “notice, circular, pamphlet, card, hand bill, printed or written notice of any kind” be authorized or required by law to be include with the tax bill.  At times the Town Board of the town of Stanford sees benefit to including notices with the tax bills that are sent out to all of the owners of real property in the Town.  To permit the use of such inserted notices, the Town Board hereby adopts the following local law:

BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, Dutchess County, State of New York, as follows:

Section One:  This Local Law is adopted pursuant to the provisions of the New York Municipal Home Rule Law.

Section Two: The Town Board of the Town of Stanford elects to adopt this Local Law to permit the placement of enclosure notices with tax bills in the Town of Stanford.  This includes a legend printed on the tax bill or a separate document, insert, flyer, notice, circular, handbill, card, pamphlet or other information to be included with the tax bill.  The term “tax bill” shall include the State County and Town Tax Bill as well as the School Tax Bill for properties within the Town of Stanford.  The Town Board of the Town of Stanford, by resolution adopted by the Town Board, may direct that such notice be included with the tax bill in such form and manner as it may decide.

Section Three: EFFECTIVE DATE:  This Local shall become effective immediately upon being filed in the Office of the Secretary of State.

On October 13, 2011, a public hearing was scheduled on the aforesaid Local Law for November 10, 2011. 

A public hearing on this Local Law was held on November 10, 2011.

On December 15, 2011, a motion was made by Supervisor Virginia Stern, and seconded by Councilman Chris Flynn, to approve this Local Law.  A resolution to adopt this local law was read by the Town Clerk of the Town of Stanford.  Resolution Number 28 for the year 2011, and by it Local Law Number 4 for the year 2011, was adopted on the affirmative vote of the four (4) Town Board members present.

Roll Call Vote as follows:  
Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes

Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes

Councilman Chris Flynn – yes

Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes 

Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent  

      This Local Law was thereby adopted by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford on December 15th, 2011.              

7. NECC / TRANSPORTATION CONTRACT: A motion to approve the contract with Northeast Community Council’s Transportation Services Contract with the Town was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  This service will provide transportation in the Town 2 to 6 days per week, with a cost of $1.00 for seniors and $3.50 for all others needing this service.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Chris Flynn – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – abstain; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent.  Motion carried.

8. C.A.P. SERVICES CONTRACT: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to approve Dutchess County’s Community Action Agency’s contract with the Town of Stanford to assist low income and the elderly with various services.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Chris Flynn – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent.  Motion carried.

9. SHERIFF’S CONTRACT: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve a new contract with the Dutchess County Sheriff’s Office for 2012 administrative fees.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
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10. VACATION FOR PART-TIME EMPLOYEES:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to approve the vacation schedule for the part-time 

employees as submitted by the bookkeeper.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

11. TOWN CLERK’S REQUEST FOR DEPUTY’S PAY IN 2011: Town Clerk Bell requested that her Deputy Clerk Mary Dalton be paid by voucher for the remaining three days of 2011 since the year’s payroll ends on Dec. 19th and the position has been “de-funded” for 2012.  Approval was granted on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Chris Flynn – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent.  Motion carried.

12. 2012 HOLIDAY SCHEDULE: The 2012 Holiday Schedule was approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.  

GENERAL BUSINESS:

1. TRANSFER FUNDS FROM GENERAL FUND TO HAUNTED HOUSE ACCOUNT:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to transfer $8,280.55 from the General Fund to the Haunted House Account, representing the 2011 profits.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Chris Flynn – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent.  Motion carried.

2. TRANSFER FUNDS FROM GENERAL FUND TO CAPITAL PROJECTS FUND:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to approve the transfer of $800,000 from the General Fund balance to the Capital Project Fund (H 2) to have more money on hand for paying the bills for the new Highway Garage.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Chris Flynn – abstain; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent.  Motion carried.

3. GENERAL FUND AND HIGHWAY FUND BUDGET RESOLUTIONS:

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

RESOLUTION # 29 OF 2011

Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2011 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2011 General Fund budget:


Account





      Increase
       Decrease

00-01-1010-42 – Town Board-Union consultant


        $ 165.88 _____________

00-01-1110-40 – Court – Contractual



        

        $ 400.00
       
00-01-1110-41 – Court – Prosecutor



      $ 400.00
____________

00-01-1620-41 – Building repair- insurance recovery                      $ 10,057.63



00-01-1930-40 – Judgments & Claims


         
                  $ 165.88


00-02-3510-40 – Dog Control



      $ 200.00




00-04-5132-10 – Garage-salaries



      $ 4,000.00




00-06-7140-10 – Playground-salaries





      $ 4,000.00


00-07-8020-40 – Planning Board contractual


                              $ 2,476.00


00-07-8020-41 – Planning Board – unpaid escrow

      $ 2,476.00




00-07-8030-40 – Master Plan contractual


      $ 742.40




00-07-8090-43 – Envir.Control/CAC-Urban Forestry Grant
      $ 1,000.00
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TOTAL:

      $ 19,041.92      $ 7,041.88 


Revenues

00-1170     Cable Franchise Fees



      $ 742.40

______

00-2544     Dog Revenues




      $ 200.00

______

00-2680     Insurance Recovery-flood



      $ 10,057.64



00-3914     Urban Forestry Grant



      $ 1,000.00

______






TOTAL:
                  $ 12,000.04


Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Chris Flynn – yes; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent.  Motion carried.

Budget Resolution # 29 of 2011 approved by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified this 15th day of December 2011.

HIGHWAY FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION:

RESOLUTION # 30 OF 2011

Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern
Seconded by Councilman Thomas Dewhirst

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2011 Highway Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2011 Highway Fund budget:


Account




Increase

Decrease


01-04-5110-10 – General Repairs: Salaries
         $ 34,000.00_________________


01-04-5110-41 – General Repairs-hot/cold mix           $ 1,500.00



  

01-04-5110-43 – General Repairs-calcium
         
              

$ 1,500.00__


01-04-5120-10 – Bridges - Salaries





$ 17,000.00
  

01-04-5120-40 – Bridges – contractual

                __________$ 2,000.00___


01-04-5130-20 – Machinery: equipment
         $ 1,085.00



  

01-04-5130-20 – Machinery: Parts

         $ 6,000.00_________________


01-04-5130-47 – Machinery - supplies




$ 2,000.00
  

01-04-5140-10 – Brush & Weeds - salaries___
                      ___        $ 17,000.00__


01-04-5140-40 – Brush & Weeds-contractual



$ 585.00
  

01-04-5142-20 – Snow – equipment



         

$ 4,500.00__


01-04-5142-42 – Snow – salt


         $ 2,000.00



  






TOTAL:      $ 44,585.00

$ 44,585.00


Roll Call Vote as follows:  
Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes 

Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes 

Councilman Chris Flynn – yes

Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes 

Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent

Budget Resolution # 30 of 2011 unanimously approved by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members and certified this 15th day of December, 2011.

4. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The December 2011 Abstract of Claims was approved for payment on the motion of Virginia Stern, second by Johanna Shafer, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 22234-22288 [JC Fund, ck.#’s 22233 and 22242; #22237-Void} in the amount of $48,994.04; Highway Fund, check numbers 22289 - 22312, in the amount of $23,394.90; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check #22313, in the amount of $659.30; and Capital Project Account-Highway Garage, check numbers 22314 - 22316, in the amount of $250,189.50.  Grand total of Abstract #12: $323,237.74.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Chris Flynn – recused himself from the vote; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent.  Motion carried.
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The December Planning Escrow, Abstract #12P, check numbers 799 - 804, in the amount of $3,385.20 was approved for payment on a motion made by Virginia Stern, 

seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Chris Flynn – recused himself from the vote; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – absent.  Motion carried.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

No one was heard at this time.


Supervisor Stern wished all a Happy Holiday and a Happy New Year.


With no other business, a motion to adjourn at 8:55 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk


